Academic Affairs Meeting
January 21, 2015
Marie Hayes, Chair of Academic Affairs, opened the meeting by going over the minutes from December 10, 2014. 
Approval of minutes – Approved

A number of issues for today:

Faculty Senate passed a final draft motion for the Prior Learning Assessment. Jeff St. John thanked everyone for the work on that motion. UMaine was the last campus to sign on and did careful work to prepare it.

Marie thanked Thane for the work he did.

Gen Ed Block was also passed at Faculty Senate.

IT, Patti said she and Mike Scott met with DLL but unsure when the next meeting will be. The next thing may be faculty technical support and systemization of that. One thing from IT was the Synapse program would be unchanged.

How IT is managed on campus at the System level. Mike Scott is keeping an eye on that. It appears that things at the System level don’t come to light until the last minute.

Today the committee will discuss the Sexual Discrimination policy on campus. There have been some faculty driven solutions and policy change recommendations. There was an Ad Hoc committee that met over break to discuss the issues raised in Faculty Senate regarding the policy.
It was determined that the Academic Calendar would be discussed first today.

Summary, a proposal to organize the UMaine Academic Calendar to match start dates on other campuses in the System. The spring semester would be changed to start a week later, after Martin Luther King Day. It was stated that the semester would need to be extended by a week. The calendar that BOT voted on had an issue with semester end dates that will need to be corrected in order to vote.

· The Provost has indicated that not changing UMaine’s January start date could create issues.

· The extra week of break would allow for a winter term. Someone mentioned that extending the semester by a week would affect some student’s summer employment.

· Winter term would be electronic delivery, which wouldn’t cause an issue with energy costs through break.

· Marie contacted the Provost regarding a winter term and he stated that retention rate is one issue. Students that are short a course could take it over winter and get back on track for a 4-year graduation. All other campuses start after MLK Day.

· Faculty Senate should be involved to determine if campus should have a winter term and the discussion regarding the issue.

· It was stated that some students take online classes over the summer to make up classes.

· Discussion, how many students and how many faculty needed to teach the courses? Several faculty use the break for grant writing and research. Also mentioned, the extra week would give more time for grant writing and research. Something is needed to see what the numbers are, currently an unknown need. It shouldn’t be Faculty Senate gathering the data.
· Jeff St. John mentioned that there is data available and it should be presented to Faculty Senate. Administration looked at D, F, W, L grades and ran a list of students with those grades. Those students would be offered winter session. 
· Institutional Studies do seat lists for fall and spring so Associate Deans know the numbers.

· DLL met with faculty, Chairs, and Deans asking what needs aren’t being met. Winter term would be a pilot program; currently developing those courses with colleges reported need.

· Some students need credits to stay on a 4-year plan, Athletes for winter session, and some students need to maintain total credits a year to be eligible for Financial Aid.

· Jeff stated that, while at DLL, several faculty would call with requests to teach a course during winter session.

· All courses are run through the academic unit.

· Does the Administration have data on students that would benefit versus those that would be disadvantaged by a late end to the semester? Jeff said they don’t currently have that data but will look into getting it.

It was stated that it appears a lot of discussion has taken place with DLL, Deans, etc. It seems that Faculty Senate should have been involved much early in the discussions. Jeff St. John stated that in actuality, the discussions have not been going on long at all. DLL brought this forward because they heard from faculty regarding winter term. Jeff heard about it just before break and spoke to a few Associate Deans a couple weeks ago and plans on talking about it at the full group tomorrow.

In summary: could someone offer a motion for Academic Affairs Committee to bring this to Faculty Senate for a vote.

Motion: Approve a change in the Academic Year Calendar for 2015-2016 to permit a winter term, a two-week spring break, and 14-week semester plus exam week. And that the “office” report back to the Faculty Senate regarding enrollments in Winter Term, and potential influence on May Term enrollment. The spring semester would start 1/19/15 – 5/9/16 with Commencement on 5/14/16.

Bob Milardo mentioned that the explanation given by Jeff was all that was needed to make a decision for the Academic Calendar and wished it had come sooner.
Vote: Approved
Forward to Faculty Senate

Vote:

8 in favor 

1 abstention

The next issue is the Sexual Assault policy at UMaine. Bob Milardo discussed some of the issues and why to policy is messy. UMaine has 2 responsibilities; current policy is imbalanced with those responsibilities.

· UMaine has an institutional responsibility to report.
· UMaine has responsibility to provide a safe environment for students, faculty, employees, etc.

· Develop and offer educational programs for the entire community relating to sexual harassment, sexual assault, etc.

The responsibility to students and victims:

· Provide a confidential victim advocate.
· Respect right of privacy.
· Need for trust between faculty and a student.
· Understand implications of mandatory reporting on the conduct of classrooms and delivery of curriculum. Especially when courses deal with human development, or human relations, these topics are discussed and students will share their experiences, some serious.

· The policy needs to balance needs of the institution and the needs of the students and instructors.

· Mandated reporting can have adverse effect on victims. Instead of improving the climate it would keep victims from reporting.

There needs for a confidential victims advocate on campus.

Recommendations:

· Reevaluate the current policy with full faculty participation, faculty with expertise in this area and students. The White House policies encourage students be involved.
· Independent Office of Victim Advocacy, with credentialed/trained director that reports directly to the President. This director would assess:

· Promote health and well-being

· Have an understanding of the needs in which an institution reports.
· Need to have an evaluation of current reporting, how victims are treated and how faculty report.

Someone called anonymously to state that the victim isn’t cared about. Without a Victim Advocates office those students don’t have anyone to go with him or her and advocate for him or her. Bob stated that this is not the only time he has heard this so he feels there needs to be an evaluation done.

Marie stated that Mick met with Jeff regarding the Syllabus Sexual policy and that it should be in the Student Handbook. The loss of Safe Campus is an issue as well. Faculty Senate will discuss this with Administration and faculty with expertise in this area.

There will be a motion to Faculty Senate; several motions will be presented in the next couple of months.
Motion: Request that recent policy mandate be removed from the syllabus.

Should there be an Ad Hoc committee? Is there a Faculty Senate committee that should be looking at this instead of Academic Affairs? There was a group that met over break to address this issue and research Federal policy.

Academic Affairs approves the Subcommittee on Sexual Discrimination Policy and that that committee will report back to Academic Affairs Committee. 

Discussion: Should the subcommittee be under Faculty Senate instead of Academic Affairs? Faculty Senate should not take on policy, but they can oversee the process. 

Summary:

· Create Subcommittee of Academic Affairs on Sexual Discrimination Policy, Chair Bob Milardo

· Academic Affairs will generate a motion to remove the portion on the syllabus mandating faculty report sexual discrimination cases

· Develop policy for student victim, confidentiality, and intervention including legal counsel.
· Requesting more resources for an office devoted to this concern to offer assistance to students reporting.
There was a suggestion to address issues during committee report and then have formal motions ready for Full Senate.

Adjourned
